TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

April 19, 2010

I. CALL TO ORDER

The regular meeting of the Jamestown Town Council was called to order at 7:01 p.m. in the Jamestown Town Hall Rosamond A. Tefft Council Chambers at 93 Narragansett Avenue by Council President Schnack. 

II. ROLL CALL

Town Council members present:

Michael Schnack, President

Robert Bowen, Vice-President

William H. Murphy

Michael G. White

Ellen M. Winsor 

Also present:

Bruce R. Keiser, Town Administrator

Peter D. Ruggiero, Town Solicitor 

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, Town Clerk

III. AWARDS, PRESENTATIONS AND ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

1)
2010-017 Proclamation of the Jamestown Town Council re: Teacher Appreciation Week.  The proclamation is read by Councilor Michael White.

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to adopt the Proclamation declaring May 3rd to May 9th as Teacher Appreciation Week in the Town of Jamestown.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
2)
2010-019 Proclamation re: Honoring Lisa Bryer, AICP.  The Proclamation is read by Councilor Ellen Winsor.                          

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael Schnack to adopt the Proclamation.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

3)
2010-020 Proclamation re: Honoring the Jamestown Fire Department.  The Proclamation is read by Councilor William Murphy.
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael Schnack to adopt the Proclamation.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

4)
2010-021 Proclamation re: Honoring the Jamestown Public Works Department.  The Proclamation is read by Council Vice President Robert Bowen.
A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by Robert Bowen to adopt the Proclamation.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

IV. COUNCIL SITTING AS ALCOHOLIC BEVERAGE LICENSING BOARD

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.  None.

V. CONSENT AGENDA

An item on the Consent Agenda need not be removed for simple clarification or correction of typographical errors.  Approval of the Consent Agenda shall be equivalent to approval of each item as if it had been acted upon separately.
The following items are removed from the Consent Agenda by request:  1) Adoption of Council Minutes c) April 5, 2010 (regular meeting).   
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to approve the Consent Agenda as amended.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
The Consent Agenda approved consists of the following:  

1)
Adoption of Council minutes:

a)
March 15, 2010 (regular meeting)

b)
April 1, 2010 (work session)

d)
April 5, 2010 (executive session)

2)
Bills and Payroll

3)
Minutes from Boards, Commissions and Committees:

            a)
Jamestown Philomenian Library Trustees (03/02/2010)

            b)
Jamestown Philomenian Library Trustees (03/15/2010)

            c)
Bike Path Design Committee (03/03/2010)

4)
CRMC Notices:


a)
April 2010 Calendar, revised

b)
Agenda re: Semi Monthly Meeting (04/13/2010)

c)
Cease & Desist Order re: The Decatur Trust

d)
Cease & Desist Order re: Robert Halstead
5)
Proclamations & Resolutions from other Rhode Island cities and towns

a)
Town of Charlestown Resolution re: America’s Cup Challenge

b)
Town of Narragansett Resolution re: America’s Cup Challenge

c)         Town of Narragansett Resolution re: Establishing a “Blue Alert” Program

d)
City of East Providence Resolution re: To Protect Rhode Island Cities and 

Towns and their Public Officials/Employees


e)
City of East Providence Resolution re: America’s Cup Challenge

f)       Town of Burrillville Resolution re: Opposing the Passage of

      Senate Bill 2603 – Continuation of Teacher Contracts

g)       Town of Burrillville Resolution re: To Protect Rhode Island Cities and      

Towns and their Public Officials/Employees

h)       City of Woonsocket Resolution re: Opposing Mandatory Binding              

Arbitration for School Teachers

i)       Smithfield School Committee Resolution re: Opposing Passage of 

Senate Bill 2603 – Continuation of Teacher Contracts

j)
Smithfield School Committee Resolution re: Opposing Mandatory Binding Arbitration for School Teachers

1) 
Adoption of Council Minutes  c)  April 5, 2010 (regular meeting)  The following language should be added to Page 9 of the Minutes amending the motion to adopt the “Best Management Practices for Coexistence with Coyotes on Aquidneck and Conanicut Islands” as a guiding document in dealing with coyotes “and have Town Administrator Keiser investigate whether the Transfer Station is properly permitted to compost animal carcasses.” 

A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael Schnack to approve the Minutes of the April 5, 2010 as amended.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.   

VI. EXECUTIVE SESSION ANNOUNCEMENT

The Town Council may seek to go in Executive Session to discuss the following items:

1)        Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5 (a) Subsection (2) to discuss potential litigation and collective bargaining.

VII. COUNCIL, ADMINISTRATOR, SOLICITOR,

COMMISSION/COMMITTEE COMMENTS & REPORTS

1) 
Town Administrator’s Report 

a) 
Post Storm/FEMA Update.  Town Administrator Keiser referenced post storm FEMA workshops, including one tomorrow morning with FEMA representatives to tour Jamestown areas hit especially hard.  RIEMA is well organized and coordinating these events and distributing information.  FEMA is reaching out to communities to assess needs and determine the types of storm damage that qualifies for Federal funding.   It is hoped the 75%/25% matching grant program will provide funds for a number of projects.  Eastern RI Soil Conservation Service is the designated State entity to funnel National Resource Conservation Service funding for rural community disaster mitigation projects.  Mr. Keiser is meeting with ERISCS next Tuesday to review Jamestown’s needs.  The 25% match may be waived for this grant.  An update will be given at the May 3rd meeting.  
b)
School Bus Parking.  No additional information.

c)         Upcoming Meetings:

1.
April 21, 2010: 6:30 p.m. Town Council/Harbor Management Commission Work Session, Jamestown Philomenian Library

2.
April 22, 2010: 6:30 p.m. Town Council Budget Work Session, Town Hall.  This should conclude the budget process, with presentation of a recommended budget for Council adoption at the May 3rd meeting.     
c) Neighborhood Concerns. Pemberton Avenue resident Joyce Cartier’s email regarding the deteriorating ambiance of her residential neighborhood was referenced.  Areas of concern are conditions and property use along portions of Arnold Avenue, North Road, Pemberton Avenue, Watson Avenue, Narragansett Avenue, and the large, imposing sign that reads “Housing Authority.”  Building Official Fred Brown and Town Engineer Mike Gray did a site visit and their report is referenced and discussed.  The sand and gravel area on the south side of Arnold Avenue is grandfathered.  However, a notice will be forwarded for the north area.  Various potholes are being repaired by DPW, and Pemberton Avenue is in need of resurfacing and is on the priority list.  Drainage issues will be addressed after storm-related damage repair is complete.  Illegal dumping on town property has been scheduled for removal.  Mr. Keiser stated the new sign constructed by the Housing Authority was installed by that agency and is in compliance with the sign ordinance.  Conditions at the recycling business were noted and the parking of vehicles is an allowed use.  The owner is making an effort to clean up the property.  The Town will continue to monitor the situation.   

VII. PUBLIC HEARINGS.
None.

IX. ORDINANCES AND RESOLUTIONS
1)
2010-018  Resolution re: Support to Return the America’s Cup Competition to the City of Newport.  The Resolution is read by Town Council President Michael Schnack.  
A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to adopt the Resolution.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.   

Plans for the America’s Cup and other possible sites are referenced and discussed.      

XI. COMMUNICATIONS AND PETITIONS
1)        Letter from Armenian National Committee re: Flying the Armenian Flag for Armenian Genocide Remembrance Day (04/24/2010).
A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by Michael White to accept the letter.  
Discussion.  This request arrives every year and is acknowledged as received, but the flag is not flown.  
Back to the motion.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

2)
Letter from City of Newport re: Invitation to the National Police Week Parade (05/02/2010).

A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by Michael White to accept the letter and forward a copy to the Police Department. Voted unanimously in the affirmative.    

3) Letter of Melody Dmach & Janie Harris re: Community Center restroom cupola lighting.  

A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by Michael White to accept the letter.
Discussion.  Ms. Dmach expressed admiration for the renovated facility, but also voiced a concern that the proposed cupola lighting would shine into their four bedrooms.  She also requested the area around the restroom facility be landscaped.  Council Members Schnack and Murphy, Planner Bryer and Town Administrator Keiser met with Ms. Dmach while conducting a tour of the Community Center.  Town Administrator Keiser suggests lighting the cupola, and if a problem arises, it can be reviewed and modified.  The facility was designed by Ron DiMauro and matches the contours of the existing Center.  The restroom area will be landscaped, and Melody has offered her assistance with this phase of the project. Councilor Winsor commented on the potential issue of intrusive lighting and expressed the Council is empathetic to her concerns.    
Back to the vote on the motion.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.    

4)
Letter of Christopher Smeraldi & Donna Mignella re: Community Center restroom cupola lighting.  
A motion was made by Michael White with second by William Murphy to accept the letter.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.    

5)
Letter of RIDEM re: Project Priority List request for projects for FY 2011
A motion was made by Michael White with second by Ellen Winsor to accept the letter.  
Discussion.  Town Administrator Keiser will investigate whether Jamestown has any projects that qualify.  Eligible projects were referenced and discussed, including landfill closure (proposed for 2012).  Local public bonding and Revolving Fund money and the requirements were referenced.  The interest rates vary for the two funding option (2% vs. 4%).  Mr. Keiser will follow up with RIDEM indicating Jamestown has an interest in the FY2012 Priority List and find out what notice is required. Discussion continued.

Back to the vote on the motion.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.
6)         Letter of Paul Christman re: Fort Getty Master Plan Committee

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to accept the letter.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.    

7)
Letter of Joseph J. Nicholson, Jr. re: request records on behalf of the Jamestown Fire Department pursuant to RIGL §38-2-1

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to accept the letter.  Michael Schnack, Robert Bowen, Michael White and Ellen Winsor vote in the affirmative.  William Murphy recuses.  Motion passes by a majority vote in the affirmative.  

Councilor Murphy will file the appropriate form with the RI Ethics Commission.  This issue will be discussed in Executive Session.  
XI. LICENSES & PERMITS

All approvals for licenses and permits are subject to the resolution of debts, taxes and appropriate signatures as well as, when applicable, proof of insurance.

1) One Day Event/Entertainment Application License Application. 
a)
Applicant: Conanicut Island Art Association (CIAA); Event:  Art Show Opening; Date: May 6, 2010; Location:  93 Narragansett Avenue (Jamestown Town Hall)

b)
Applicant: Jamestown Cal Ripken Baseball (little league); Event:  Parade; Date: May 1, 2010; Location: Narragansett Avenue.
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Robert Bowen to grant the One Day Event/Entertainment License Applications of Conanicut Island Art Association for May 6th and Jamestown Cal Ripken Baseball for May 1st, subject to all Town conditions.   Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

2)
Peddler License Application

a)
Applicant: Jamestown Medical Fund; Event: Memorial Day Parade; Date: May 31, 2010; Location: Parade Route.
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Robert Bowen to grant the Peddler License Application of Jamestown Medical Fund for May 31st, subject to all Town conditions.   Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

3)
Entertainment License Application

a)
Applicant: Jamestown Parks & Recreation Department; Event: Concerts, races, etc.; Date: Various; Location:
Town wide (To cover all events)  
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to grant the Entertainment License Application of Jamestown Parks & Recreation Department for 2010 and waive the fee, subject to all Town conditions.   Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

4)
Victualing License Application

a)
Applicant: Liberati Partnership d/b/a The Shack at Dutch Harbor; Date: 12/01/2009 to 11/30/2010; Location: 252 Narragansett Avenue.  The applicant has a contract to address the wastewater issue by tying into the sewer system.    
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to grant the Victualing License Application of Liberati Partners d/b/a The Shack at Dutch Harbor, subject to all Town conditions, with license issuance pending installation of a new wastewater system and verified inspection and approval by the Building Official.  

Discussion.  If not completed, this can this be revisited.  Concern is expressed.  
Back to the vote on the motion.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

XII. OPEN FORUM

1)
Scheduled request to address 

2)
Non-scheduled request to address

Joyce Cartier.  Ms. Cartier thanked the Council for their response.  She referenced her concern for the conditions in her neighborhood and area children and states she wants to be a good neighbor.  The Housing Authority sign at the Pemberton Apartments is intimidating.  The Council referenced actions taken by the town to address her issues and concerns.    

Don Hunt.  Mr. Hunt feels the Housing Authority sign has a double meaning and considers it intimidating.  He feels other residents find it intimidating as well and fear losing their apartments. Town Administrator Keiser will address the concerns of the residents with the Housing Authority Board.    

Sam Patterson.  Mr. Patterson urged the Council to consider one year contracts with labor unions rather than three year contracts, as these are difficult times and we don’t know what is on the horizon.  He thinks a study group on the Jamestown Police Department would be helpful and could save the town money.  It is his opinion the Police Department is top heavy and staffing and overtime issues need to be addressed.  Mr. Patterson stated he is speaking as a citizen, not as a town employee or member of the bargaining unit.     

Peter Coble.  Mr. Coble commented in the 1970’s and ‘80’s there was an on-call ACO and a part time ACO.  The town has a higher population now, and it would be difficult to perform the required duties without a full time ACO.  Mr. Coble asked if Jamestown has a written agreement with the Town of North Kingstown for animal control services.  He was informed Jamestown does not have a written agreement, several options are being considered and the budget will be reviewed on Thursday at the work session.  Mr. Coble read the letter of Dr. Maxon Balmforth of North Kingstown Animal Hospital regarding the Jamestown ACO position.  Mr. Coble commented there are other ways to save money besides eliminating this position.  

Joan Dupee.  Ms. Dupee commented that the ACO does not have access to the Police Department bathroom or locker room and she disagrees with this practice.    

Luann Botehlo.  Ms. Botehlo questioned the budget and asked if the ACO position is in the budget.  She was informed the budget has not been finalized.  

Cindy Gregory.  Ms. Gregory referenced a letter.  She was informed letters regarding personnel and personnel issues are not addressed during open forum.    

XIII. APPOINTMENTS AND RESIGNATIONS

1)         Board of Canvassers Member, term expiring 03/04/2013.  The memorandum regarding the Board of Canvassers alternate position (democratic appointment) was read by Council President Schnack.  

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by William Murphy to grant the request to contact the Democratic Town Committee for a list of qualified individuals for consideration for appointment to the unexpired term.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative. 
XIV. UNFINISHED BUSINESS

1)
Wind Turbine Grant.  The newspaper article regarding the State Office of Energy grants was referenced.  The grants awarded were for the first cycle, submitted prior to January 30th.  Jamestown’s grant application was in the second cycle, submitted prior to March 1st, and grants for this group have not been awarded.  Jamestown is still in the running.  Discussion followed regarding successful grant applicants and projects.  Town Council Vice President Bowen has a listing of the grant awards and will forward a copy to Council members.  A total of $8,500,000 is available through ARRA funds for renewable energy, and $3,300,000 was awarded in the first round.    Discussion followed regarding wind energy grant applications. Jamestown has done a proper feasibility study as part of the process and is ready to go forward if awarded a grant.  The General Assembly is considering taking 40% of the renewable energy fund monies generated from electric bills (conservation surcharge) and using it for general funding purposes.  The Council will stay informed on this issue.         
2)
Energy Efficiency Grant.  Nothing additional.
3)
Hess/Weaver’s Cove LNG Facility.  Representative Deb Ruggiero has organized a discussion on LNG at the Senior Center on Monday, April 26th, at 6:00 p.m. with representatives of Save the Bay, the Marine Trade Association of RI and Attorney General Patrick Lynch.  A follow-up meeting is scheduled for April 30th at the Middletown Town Hall Council Chambers.  Councilor Ellen Winsor referenced her op-ed piece re: Weaver’s Cove/LNG.  Hess Vice President Greg replied to her piece stating that EIS has nine months to respond.  The actual response period is 45 days.  Jamestown must continue to stay informed.  

4)
Fort Getty Master Plan.  This will be discussed under Ft. Getty Improvements.  
XV. NEW BUSINESS

1)
Fort Getty Improvements.  Town Administrator Keiser referenced renovation and rebuilding options for the restrooms at Ft. Getty.  Conditions and problems with the current restrooms were referenced.  Quotes were obtained for retiling showers, repairing floors and replacing and insulating toilet fixtures and sinks.  Skylights and roof windows have been installed, improving light and ventilation.  The cost for improvements is approximately $10,000 for each bathroom, resulting in substantially upgraded and improved facilities that would meet our needs for the next several years as the town determines what direction to follow.  Town personnel will be used wherever possible, and supplies will be purchased through the town as it is tax exempt.  The quote for plumbing labor is $4,200.  Town Administrator Keiser stated this appears to be a wise investment, and he seeks the Council’s approval to go forward with the repairs.  Written quotes will be obtained. Discussion continued.  
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to approve not more than $20,000 for refurbishment of the two bath houses at Fort Getty, subject to purchasing rules and procedures.   
Discussion.  This is a great way to go.  The renovations will be completed by the summer.  
Back to the vote on the motion.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

Wind Curtains.  The Town is researching wind curtains for the Pavilion due to wind gusts from the west.  The preliminary estimate is $22,120 for 24 wind curtains.  Structural needs are being assessed prior to moving forward.  Over 30 events are already scheduled at the Pavilion for the summer.  This issue will be brought before the Council on the next agenda.  
Beavertail Toilets.  The new toilets installed by the State at Beavertail were referenced.  They use high tech composting and are very expensive.  Per Recreation Director Piva the cost per unit is $50,000 plus maintenance. 

Council President Schnack stated that as the next two items are connected, they will be discussed and acted upon together.

2)
Formation of Jamestown LNG Threat Committee.    
a)
Review of Committee Charge
3)
Congress of Councils  
a)
Review and Approval of letter to Councils of Newport County.  Council Vice President Robert Bowen addressed the issue and referenced the letter drafted to get the Councils of Newport County together.  The first meeting would be scheduled some time between the middle of June to the end of July.  The Town Councils of Newport County need to act in a concerted effort to stop the LNG facility at Weaver’s Cove.  Discussion continued regarding the drafting of a Resolution or letter addressed to President Obama and signed as a group of elected officials to stop LNG.  There was further discussion of potential dates, conflicts with holidays and vacations, locations and budgeting for expenses.  It may be difficult to get full Councils together and a delegation or representative from each Council could be involved.  It was suggested there be a quorum of each Council present, so the issues do not have to go back to the Councils, which would delay the process.  Discussion continued regarding the advantages of working together.  The Resolution considered in January was referenced.  A draft resolution and agenda could be prepared and included with the letter, so that Council members are informed and prepared to discuss the issues at the first meeting.  The format for the proposed Resolution and the LNG Working Groups’ October resolution were discussed.  Information in the LNG Working Group’s resolution may be helpful.  Discussion followed regarding next steps and the need to communicate.  Council President Schnack, Vice President Bowen, Councilor Murphy and Councilor White are in favor of forming the Congress of Councils for Newport County.  Councilor Winsor prefers to include all seaside communities (Fall River to Block Island) affected by LNG.  Lengthy discussion continued.  
Discussion continued regarding formation of the Committee on LNG Threat, membership, term, voting powers and charge.  Councilor Winsor feels the LNG Working Group should be utilized.   Lengthy discussion followed regarding the LNG Working Group and their resolution.  The Council appreciates the work done by the LNG WG, but the Council’s goal is to form an official group that is appointed by and responsible to the Town Council of Jamestown.   Members of the LNG Working Group could apply to be part of the new Committee.  Not all members of the LNG WG are Jamestown residents.  
The LNG WG’s Resolution, with certain language removed, could be used as a starting point for the Congress of Councils.  Information in the LNG WG Resolution needs to be verified as fact.  An initial letter could be sent to the Councils, followed up with an agenda and Resolution prior to the first meeting.  The Council needs to get a letter out to the other Newport County Councils as soon as possible.  Discussion followed regarding how long it will take to get the Councils together.   Discussion continued.
An invitation should be extended to the LNG WG to attend a Council Meeting, within the next two meetings, to review their resolution and information.  Further discussion followed regarding the proposed joint resolution, its clout as a group, and the importance of having it signed by the Councils of Newport County in order to stop LNG.  The Congress of Councils needs to get organized as soon as possible.  Meeting dates were discussed.  The week of the July 4th Holiday and the prior week should not be considered.    It may be difficult to schedule a meeting due to summer vacation plans.  The weeks of June 21st or July 12th would be the target dates to schedule the first meeting.  Lengthy discussion continued.  
A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to have Town Administrator Bruce Keiser prepare a letter addressed to the Town and City Councils of Newport County, signed by Jamestown Town Council President Schnack, inviting them to form a Congress of Councils for the purpose of fighting LNG, with the suggested meeting dates during of the weeks of June 21st or July 12th.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

Councilor Winsor will invite the LNG WG to attend one of the next two Town Council Meetings for a presentation.  
Committee on LNG Threat.  The Council needs to vote now on the formation of the local Committee on LNG Threat.  Edits need to be made to the charge.  Discussion followed on how soon this Committee could be up and running, perhaps two to three months.       
Committee Charge.  There was discussion of the number of members.  The Council determined the committee should consist of five members.  No Council member shall serve on the committee.  The term was discussed, and it should be for three years.  The Committee should choose their chairperson.  The committee will report to the Council.  This is a large task for a small group.  Discussion continued.  
A motion was made by William Murphy with second by Michael White to revise the Charge language to include five voting members from the general public, serve a three-year term and elect their chairperson.  

Discussion.  The Committee should respond to the Council as needed. 
Back to the vote on the motion.  Council President Schnack, Council Vice President Bowen, Councilor Murphy and Councilor White vote in the affirmative.  Councilor Winsor abstains.  Motion passes by majority vote in the affirmative.      

XVI. EXECUTIVE SESSION

A motion was made by Robert Bowen with second by Michael White to enter into Executive Session pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) to discuss potential litigation and collective bargaining.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.

Pursuant to RIGL §42-46-5(a) Subsection (2) the following vote was taken by the Jamestown Town Council to enter into Executive Session to discuss potential litigation and collective bargaining:  Council President Schnack, Aye; Council Vice President Bowen, Aye; Councilor Murphy, Aye; Councilor White, Aye; and Councilor Winsor, Aye. 

The Jamestown Town Council reconvened its regular meeting at 9:42 p.m.  The Jamestown Town Council entered into Executive Session at 9:08 p.m. by unanimous vote and that session has now ended by unanimous vote.  Council Vice President Bowen announced there were no votes taken in Executive Session.   

A motion was made by Ellen Winsor with second by Michael White to seal the Minutes of the Executive Session.  Council Vice President Bowen, Aye; Councilor White, Aye; and Councilor Winsor, Aye.  

XVII.
ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made by Michael White with second by Ellen Winsor to adjourn the regular meeting.  Voted unanimously in the affirmative.  

The regular meeting was adjourned at 9:44 p.m.  

Attest:

Cheryl A. Fernstrom, CMC

Town Clerk
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